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Secretary’s Report

November 2006, National Széchényi Library, Budapest
1. Meetings
The annual Directors’ meeting to approve the Annual Report and Accounts for the year 2004-2005 was held at the British Library, London, on 24 April 2006. The Report and Accounts have been submitted to Companies House, as required by law. A copy of the Report has been sent to all members and is available on the CERL website.

The following meetings of CERL committees took place:

10/11 March 2006: British Library, London: Advisory Task Group, Executive Committee

24 April 2006, British Library, London: Finance Committee

9/10 June 2006: Bibliothèque municipale de Lyon: Advisory Task Group, Executive Committee

9 November 2006 National Széchényi Library, Budapest: Advisory Task Group, Executive Committee

The Search Committee established to propose a nomination for a new Chairman of CERL conducted its business by email and telephone, and also had an informal meeting at the time of the Executive Committee meeting in Lyon in June 2006.

There have also been separate meetings of individual working groups as follows: 

MSS Project team: 2 March 2006, Den Haag; 5 June 2006, Uppsala; 22 August 2006, Utrecht; 2 October 2006, Uppsala. 

Web design team: 14 October 2006: Hannover

2. Membership
Full Members
During the past year, the following libraries have joined the Consortium as Full Members: National Library of Luxemburg, National Library of Latvia; Biblioteca del Senato, Rome, the University of Bologna, National Library of Norway, Academic Library of Tallinn University, Estonia

Group Membership
Some discussions about possible new Group Memberships have taken place during the year but there are no positive results to announce at this point.

Special Membership

The Centre for Publishing Studies at the University of Stirling (Scotland) and the Chester Beatty Library (Dublin) have joined the Consortium as Special Members. Several enquiries have been received from antiquarian booksellers but these have not yet produced formal applications.

Please note the recommendation of the Finance Committee in regard to Special Membership (see paper 

FM/2006/3. 
Membership by Special Arrangement

The special arrangements for membership of the Consortium for ABINIA have been successfully negotiated by Dr Matheson and approved by the Directors. So far, the National Libraries of Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Cuba, Dominican Republic, El Salvador, Guatemala, Mexico and Venezuela have expressed an interest in participation, and it is hoped that that it will be possible to sign the agreement by November with a final list of participating libraries. 
Cluster Libraries

No new cluster library applications have been approved during the year. Please note the recommendation of the Finance Committee in regard to Cluster Membership (see paper FM/2006/3).

Membership documentation

The Secretariat has taken legal advice about updating the membership documentation for new members and for renewals ready for the start of the new 2006–2009 Funding Period. The new documentation is now available on the CERL website and will be used for the 2006 membership renewals. Invoices and a renewal form will be sent out to Members by the Secretariat immediately after the Annual General Meeting.
3. Seminars and Workshops
During the past year, members of CERL have participated in the following seminars and workshops:

November 2005, Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale in Rome: Annual CERL Seminar, to be published as CERL Papers VI.

July 2006: SHARP 2006, The Hague (M. Lefferts).
June 2006: Bibliothèque municipale de Lyon: Workshop: ‘Histoire du livre manuscrit et imprimé:  quelles ressources en ligne?’ (M. Hulvey, D. Shaw, C. Fabian, I. Boserup)
October 2006: National Library of Russia, St Petersburg: Workshop for Russian rare-books librarians (E. Netchine)

4. CERL Secretariat

The Consortium’s London office remains at the Finsbury Business Centre. During 2006, the London office has upgraded its computer equipment. The Secretariat team continues to hold telephone meetings approximately once a month. 

5. Publications

The papers given at the 2005 Annual CERL Seminar in Rome have been prepared for publication as CERL Papers VI, Many into one. It is hoped that this volume will be ready for distribution to members at the 2006 Annual Meetings.

A leaflet was produced to advertise CERL Papers V Books and their owners: provenance information and the European cultural heritage and the preceding Papers. This was distributed at two conferences and in the Bibliographical Society’s journal. As a result, we have sold the entire print-run of CERL Papers V as well as many additional copies of the earlier publications. We hope that we shall be able to repeat this success with CERL Papers VI. The Secretariat still intends to put copies of the earlier CERL Papers on to the web site as PDF files but needs access to the technical resources to scan the books, as no appropriate electronic versions are available.
Dr Matheson has organised the compilation and publication of a bibliography of the writings of Dr Michael Smethurst, CERL’s founding Chairman, with accompanying essays by Dr F G Kaltwasser and Dr John W Haeger, and a postscript by Professor Henry L Synder. This volume should also be available by the time of the Annual Meetings.

The report on Implementing Persistent Identifiers which was commissioned from SUB Göttingen by the Advisory Task Group has been accepted for co-publication by the European Commission on Preservation and Access (ECPA). It will be distributed to members shortly after the Annual Meetings.

The Executive Officer continues to be responsible for updates to the CERL website and to CERL’s promotional literature. 
6. Web site

Several additions have been made to the CERL web site during the past year. A new section for Membership information has been created. A new section for Members’ Services has been added with a tabulation of responses about ‘Sharing resources’ from the 2004 Members’ questionnaire. It is hoped to expand this section as part of the redesign of the web site (see below). The section on Provenance Information which was created in 2005 has been developed further during the year; members are invited to submit information about projects relating to provenance. The Publications section has been redesigned.

Archiving: The Consortium has arranged for its website to be archived periodically by the UK Web Archiving Consortium. Archived versions of the web site can be viewed at the UWAC site at http://www.webarchive.org.uk/. This policy has been endorsed by the ATG and the Executive Committee. The first snap-shot of the site was made by UWAC on 2 May 2006; it can be found at http://www.webarchive.org.uk/tep/13938.html (which is a persistent identifier). 

www.cerl.eu: In November 2005, the Consortium pre-registered a claim to the new web domain www.cerl.eu. When the registration period closed, we found that the www.cerl.eu domain name has, in fact, been allocated to a Dutch company called Traffic Web Holding BV, which has been the subject of numerous complaints concerning the improper harvesting of .eu domain names. Following correspondence with the registrars, EURid, it appears that our request was simply received later than that of Traffic Web Holding BV and that nothing further can be done.
Web redesign: The ATG and Executive Committee have approved a proposal to redesign the Consortium’s website under the direction of Mr Alexander Jahnke (DCG), using a group of his postgraduate students at the Fachhochschule, Hannover. The Secretary and the Executive Manager have had a meeting with Mr Jahnke and his team. It is hoped to have a demonstration version available for display at the Annual General Meeting.

7. Working Groups
The Manuscripts Project, whose Working Group is chaired by Mr Ivan Boserup, is being led by Drs Liesbeth Oskamp as Project Manager. A full report is given elsewhere in the AGM papers.

8. Policy documents

The Secretariat has kept the Consortium’s policy documents under review during the year.

David Shaw

Secretary
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